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TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS OF THE 26™ REGULAR SESSION OF THE 2157
SANGGUNIANG PANLALAWIGAN OF SURIGAO DEL SUR HELD AT THE
SANGGUNIANG PANLALAWIGAN SESSION HALL, LEGISLATIVE BUILDING,
CAPITOL HILLS, TELAJE, TANDAG CITY, PROVINCE OF SURIGAO DEL SUR ON

JANUARY 20, 2026
PRESENT:
Hon. Manuel O. Alameda, Sr. - Vice Governor
(Presiding Officer)
Regular Sangguniang Panlalawigan Members:
District I District 11
Hon. Ruel D. Momo Hon. Joey S. Pama
Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon Hon. Margarita G. Garay
Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr. Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo
Hon. Raul K. Salazar
Ex-Officio Members:
Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod - Indigenous  Peoples Mandatory
Representative (IPMR), Surigao del Sur
Chapter
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel - President, Philippine Councilors’
League, Surigao del Sur Chapter
Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno - President, Provincial Chapter of the
Liga ng mga Barangay sa Pilipinas
Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez - President, Panlalawigang Pederasyon
ng mga Sangguniang Kabataan
ABSENT:

On Special Privilege Leave:
Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr. -Member, Sangguniang Panlalawigan
The session started at 9:50 in the morning.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:
Respectfully requesting the Honorable Sangguniang Panlalawigan Members, staff and visitors
to please rise.

NOTE: (Everybody stood up)
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HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
The 26™ Regular Session of the 21% Sangguniang Panlalawigan will now please come to order.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

To invoke God's presence in today's session, a reading of verse from the Bible will be led to us
by Honorable Henrich M. Pimentel and to be followed by a prayer. After that, it will be followed by
the singing of the Pambansang Awit and the Surigao del Sur hymn via multi-media presentation.

HON. H. PIMENTEL:

Good morning to our Honorable Vice Governor, Manuel “Mangi” O. Alameda Sr., the
distinguished Members of the Sangguniang Panlalawigan, Secretary, Assistant Secretary and Staff, good
morning. We shall begin the prayer by reading the Holy Scriptures. The scripture reading today is found
on Philippians Chapter 4, verses 4 to 9. “Always be full of joy in the Lord, I say it again, rejoice. Let
everyone see that You are considerate in all You do. Remember, the Lord is coming soon. Don't worry
about anything. Instead, pray about everything. Tell God what You need and thank Him for all He has
done. Then you will experience God's peace, which exceeds anything we can understand. His peace will
guard Your hearts and minds as You live in Christ Jesus. And now, dear brothers and sisters, one final
thing. Fix your thoughts on what is true, whatever is noble, right and pure and lovely and admirable.
Think about things that are excellent and worthy of praise. Keep putting into practice all You learned
and received from me, everything You heard from me and saw me doing. Then the God of peace, will
be with You”.

Let us bow our heads in prayer and feel the presence of our Lord.
In the name of the father, and the son and of the Holy Spirit.

Gracious Lord, on this Tuesday morning, we approach Your presence with hearts full of
gratitude. Thank You for the countless blessings You bestowed upon us. We believe in Your kindness
from the bottom of our hearts. Thank You also Lord for the gift of service and the opportunity to work
for the welfare of the people of our beloved Province of Surigao del Sur.

Heavenly Father, we come before You today with grateful hearts as we gather for this 26"
Regular Session of the 21 Sangguniang Panlalawigan. Guide our thoughts, words and actions to work
positively and kindness. We ask for peace and love to flow through our Council so that the decisions
we make today are rooted in wisdom, justice and compassion.

Bless each Members Father God of this August Body, our Staff, and all those who work
tirelessly for good governance. May You continue to protect our communities, inspire us to act with
integrity, and strengthen our commitment to public service. Lord, we pray also for those who are in
need of help. To the people, Lord God, that need healing, Father God. We claim, Lord, oh Lord Jesus,
You are our healer, Lord, and you promise in Your word when you said, by Your stripes, we are
healed. So we claim healing, Lord God, from the top of our head, Lord, even to the soles of our feet.
We pray for healing in the mighty name of Jesus, we pray. We commit this day to You. Lord, trusting
in your goodness and relying on Your grace in Jesus precious name, We pray amen.
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In the name of the Father, and the Son and of the Holy Spirit.

NOTE: (Everybody directed their attention to the widescreen and sung the Pambansang
Awit and Surigao del Sur Hymn.)

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Our Secretary is requested to call the roll of Members.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

Hon. Manuel O. Alameda, Sr. - Present
Hon. Ruel D. Momo - Here
Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel - Here
Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr. - On Special Privilege Leave
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon - Present
Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr. - Here
Hon. Joey S. Pama - Present
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr. - Present
Hon. Margarita G. Garay - Present
Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo - Present
Hon. Raul K. Salazar - Present
Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod - Present
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel - Present
Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno - Present
Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez - Present

Honorable Presiding Officer, there are fourteen (14) Sangguniang Panlalawigan Members in
attendance.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
The Chair declares the existence of quorum.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

Next, is the approval and adoption of the Order of Business of the 26" Regular Session of the
21% Sangguniang Panlalawigan of Surigao del Sur dated January 20, 2026.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Yes, Board Member Atty. Tony Boy.

HON. AZARCON:

Thank you, Honorable Presiding Officer, and good morning. Likewise, good morning to my
distinguished colleagues, and of course, the amazing staff of the Sangguniang Panlalawigan, and to
our visitors and staff. For the Order of Business, I believe the Members of this August Buddy has been
provided with a copy of the agenda for today. So with that, I now respectfully move for the approval
and adoption of the Order of Business for today.
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HON. PAMA:
I second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Motion is approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

Next, is the approval and adoption of the previous session, the Minutes of the 25" Regular
Session of the 21% Sangguniang Panlalawigan of Surigao del Sur dated December 16, 2025 prepared
by Ms. Jessie Lou C. Suazo, Local Legislative Staff Officer II.

HON. AZARCON:

I likewise understand that the copy of the Minutes of the 25th Regular Session has been
provided to each and every Member of this August Buddy. After review, I believe there are no
questions regarding the Minutes. I now therefore move for the approval and adoption of the Minutes
of the 25th Regular Session of the 21st Sangguniang Panlalawigan, of Surigao del Sur, dated January
13, 2025, prepared by Ms. Jessie Lou Suazo.

HON. PAMA AND HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

Next, is the approval and adoption of the Transcript of Proceedings of the 24" Regular Session
of the 21% Sangguniang Panlalawigan of Surigao del Sur dated December 16, 2025 prepared by Ms.
Genevieve M. Cagalawan, Local Legislative Staff Officer IV.

HON. AZARCON:

I now move for the approval and adoption of the Transcript of Proceedings of the 25th Regular
Session.

HON. PAMA AND HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
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SECRETARY PEREZ II:
Next, is Question/Visitors’ Hour
We have no visitor, your Honor.
Privilege Hour.
HON. AZARCON:
May I be recognized?
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
The Honorable Board Member, Atty. Tony Boy.
HON. AZARCON:

Thank you. For the Privilege Hour, Honorable Presiding Officer, may I have the honor and
privilege to ask the Presiding Officer to acknowledge, recognize, and give the floor to the following
Members of this August Body who wants to deliver their respective Privilege Speeches. First in line,
is the gentleman who made the Municipality what it is now, progressive and developed, the Honorable
Joey S. Pama, to be followed by the First Lady of the City of Bislig, the Honorable Margarita G. Garay
to be followed by the gentleman from the Enchanted Place, the Hinatuan, Honorable Anthony Joseph
P. Cafiedo, and the gentleman from down under, Honorable Henrich M. Pimentel and to be followed
by Honorable Raul K. Salazar and the tail end, unless there are insertions, which I believe there is
already the Honorable John Paul C. Pimentel and to be followed by the Insertion King, Honorable
Ricky Sayawan, Sr..

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Thank you also for that, Board Member Atty. Tony Boy.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

The Honorable Board Member, Joey S. Pama is recognized.
HON. PAMA:

Thank you, Honorable Vice Governor. First and foremost, allow me to have my greetings to
our Honorable Vice Governor, the most handsome Vice Governor in the entire country. To my
Honorable Colleagues, our Secretariat, to all the guests and visitors who are here, maayong buntag sa
tanan. I brought, actually this as a privilege as the Chairman on Transportation. While I am on the way
here in Tandag, another accident happened somewhere in Aras-asan, which is Bao-bao, na labyan
namo. What is in my mind, Honorable Chair, is that this Bao-bao is always be the, what we call, prone
really to the accident. Since tulo lang ang ligid nila. So, what is in my mind is really to craft an
Ordinance regulating the speed limit of Bao-bao crossing on the National Highways. Remember, as
you experienced, ang Bao-bao, halos makigukod gani sa ato mga sakyanan. 1 am asking the
Committee on Laws and Justice and Human Rights to assist in crafting and of course to include also
the Committee on Peace and Order and Public Safety which is Chaired by Honorable Momo and to
the Committee on Laws and Justice and Human Rights Chaired by Honorable Henrich M. Pimentel.
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Later on because crafting an Ordinance medyo malala na ito. But anyway, I'll be bringing that to the
Unassigned Business/Privilege Business Honorable Chair so that we can talk with that and prepare for
the crafting of the Ordinance. Because this is just the first sabi natin and it's just the first thing that [
have on my mind to craft an Ordinance and it would be referred to the Committees as | mentioned also,
especially in the Committee on Peace and Order and Public Safety and Committee on Laws and Justice
and Human Rights. Thank you, Honorable Presiding Officer.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Thank you also, Board Member Pama. Actually, that is also what I was thinking this morning.
How to regulate the highway traffic policy. So that has to be referred to the Committee. Hopefully, we
can also contribute any ways and means that would regulate and eradicate or minimize any incident or
accident in the highways.

Now, the Honorable Lady Legislator from the City of Bislig, Madam Board Member Margie
Garay.

HON. GARAY:

Thank you. Maayong buntag sa tanan. Honorable Presiding Officer, the Sangguniang
Palalawigan is in receipt of a letter from the Honorable Governor, Honorable Johnny T. Pimentel. May
I be allowed to read the request, Honorable Presiding Officer?

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Go ahead, please.
HON. GARAY;

The Honorable Members of the Sangguniang Palalawigan, Office of the Provincial Council
through Honorable Manuel O. Alameda, Sr.. Sir, this is to request the urgent passage of the
Sangguniang Palalawigan Resolution approving the herein provision of support for institutionalizing
the Philippine National Action Plan on Women, Peace and Security (WPS) Agenda at the Provincial
Level and Across all Municipalities. Attached please find a copy of the Provincial Development
Council Resolution No. 27, Series of 2025 endorsing the same to your end. We are hoping for your
favorable action on this matter. Signed Hon. Johnny T. Pimente, Provincial Governor.

Honorable Presiding Officer, upon reading the PDC Resolution No. 27, the recommendation is
to refer the request to an appropriate Committee for some further impression of the Resolution of PDC
No. 27. So this will be referred to the Committee, Honorable Presiding Officer, to be calendared for a
Committee Meeting.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Okay, thank you for that, Board Member Garay.

The Honorable Board Member Tonton Caiiedo is recognized.
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HON. CANEDO:

Thank you very much, Honorable Presiding Officer, for recognizing. Good morning, everyone.
To our Honorable Presiding Officer, Honorable Vice Governor Manuel Alameda Sr., Floor Leader, to
the highly respected Members of this August Body, to our diligent Secretariat staffs, guests, and
visitors, again, maayong buntag kanato hurot. Honorable Presiding Officer, I rise on a matter of
privilege to draw the attention of this August Body to a pressing public concern affecting the safety,
daily life, and basic rights of the people of our constituency that wasn't addressed by the government
for decades now. Honorable Members of this Chamber, to our kind-hearted Presiding Officer, the
residents of Sitio Tabuk Island, Barangay Aquino of Hinatuan, are facing serious hardships due to the
absence of access of a proper footbridge or hanging bridge crossing Hinatuan, to proper population of
the Municipality of Hinatuan. This is not merely an issue of infrastructure, it is an issue of human
safety and dignity to our local people. Everyday, students, children, elderly citizens, PWDs, DepEd
teachers, and even the daily waged workers are compromised. They are compelled to cross this
dangerous stretch of the river, risking their lives, and not to mention the daily expenses that are being
called from their small wages in riding the wooden boats daily. During the monsoon, or amihan, or
even the rainy season, the situation becomes even more alarming with strong currents, frequent
flooding caused by illegal mining activities from neighboring towns, and high rise of seawater level
due to the effects of climate change making the passage nearly impossible for them. Several
unfortunate incidents, including injuries and near-fatal accidents, especially during when they cross
the said river at nighttime, have already been reported for numerous times, and also the difficulty of
mobilization. During the demand of forced evacuation in times of calamity or typhoons by the Local
Government Unit or the Provincial Local Government Unit. Honorable Members of this August Body,
the right to safe passage and access to infrastructure to obtain education, healthcare, and livelihood is
a fundamental responsibility of our government. The continued neglect of this issue .have resulted in
undue suffering to the people, and repeated representations made to the concerned authorities have
yielded no concrete action so far. As the guardians of public interest, this Chamber cannot remain a
silent spectator while lives are put at risk and struggle on a daily basis. | therefore urge the government,
through this privilege motion, to take immediate steps for further funding, action, and construction of
a hanging bridge at the earliest possible time. I also request that a clear timeline be announced and the
matter be treated as urgent. Keeping in view the safety and welfare of the people of Hinatuan and
especially the people of Sitio Tabuk, Barangay Aquino. With these words, Honorable Presiding Officer
I place this matter before this Body and seek the kind intervention of the national government by
passing a Resolution of course with the consensus of the Chairman of Public Works and Infrastructure
from this Chamber, Honorable Ruel D. Momo, under the Unassigned Business/Privilege Business. So
the Resolution would be a Resolution requesting Congressman Alexander T. Pimentel for the
construction of hanging bridge at the proper Poblacion Hinatuan to Sitio Tabuk Island Zone 1,
Barangay Aquino Hinatuan, crossing the Hinatuan River.

3

Honorable Presiding Officer, I'm also presenting the GPS or maybe a screenshot of the map
so that you would understand the situation of the people of Sitio Tabuk Hinatuan, Surigao del Sur and
[ have seen the projects being made by the good Congressman from the 1% District regarding the
footbridge being built from I think a barangay from the Municipality of Cortes. So I hope that in the
future the good Congressman from the 2" District would be able to take also an action in implementing
this project in the said municipality.
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Honorable Presiding Officer, I also have other Resolution that was being requested to me by
Mayor Tito A. Caiiedo II1, actually there was also an endorsement being submitted to my office a few
months ago regarding the request for a passage of a Resolution which is the concreting of road at Sitio
Tabunan, Barangay Harip, Hinatuan, Surigao del Sur. So, the Resolution that I'd like to pass relative
to the matter is a Resolution requesting Congressman Alexander T. Pimentel through the Tourism
Infrastructure and Enterprise Zone Authority (TIEZA) Road Concreting Programs to allocate funding
of the 2 kilometers road concreting going to the certain spot in Sitio Tabunan, Barangay Harip,
Hinatuan, Surigao del Sur. Honorable Presiding Officer, for these said matters, I would like to humbly
move for the passage of this Resolutions under Unassigned Business/Privilege Business for today's
session. Again, [ so move, Honorable Presiding Officer. Thank you.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Thank you also, Board Member Tonton.
The Honorable Board Member Henrich M. Pimentel is recognized.

HON. H. PIMENTEL:

Thank you very much, Honorable Presiding Officer. Once again, good morning, Honorable
Presiding Officer, my dear and esteemed colleagues, our Secretary, Assistant Secretary and staff,
everybody, good morning. Honorable Presiding Officer, the Tanggapan ng Sangguniang Panlalawigan
was in receipt of a letter coming from the Provincial Governor's Office, if I may read the letter,
Honorable Presiding Officer?

(Reading the letter)

Republic of the Philippines, Province of Surigao del Sur, Tandag City Provincial Governor's
Office, dated January 19, 2026. The Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council of this
Province, through Honorable Manuel O. Alameda Sr., Vice Governor and Presiding Officer. Sir,
greetings. May we request for an urgent passage of the Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution
authorizing the Provincial Governor, to enter into by and among, and sign for the Implementation
Management Agreement or IMA, with the Department of Agriculture, duly represented by its Project
Directors, Macario D. Gonzaga and Arlan M. Mangelen, and the Enterprise Investment Agreement, or
(EIA), with the Abaca Fiber Processing Consolidation and Marketing, duly represented by its
Chairperson, Aly B. Montenegro, for the MIADP Sub-project: The title of the Subproject is San Miguel
Manobo Cultural Community Association Incorporation (SAMMCCAI) Abaca Fiber Processing,
Consolidation and Marketing. Attached is a copy of the No Objection Letter (NOL) issued by the
MIADP Project Support Office, and a draft of the Implementation Management Agreement and a draft
of the Enterprise Investment Agreement, for your perusal. Truly yours, signed, Johnny T. Pimentel,
Provincial Governor.

Attached to the said letter are drafts for the Enterprise Investment Agreement and draft MOA.
for the MIADP or Mindanao Inclusive Agriculture Development Program Implementation
Management Agreement. So with having said that, Honorable Presiding Officer, this humble
representation would like to manifest and request that the our Ex-Officio Member of the Sangguniang
Panlalawigan, the Honorable Jimmy 1. Guinsod be my co-author of these two (2) Resolutions that

shall be passed in Unassigned Business/Privilege Business in today's session, Honorable Presiding
Officer.
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The second letter, Honorable Presiding Officer, was received on January 15, 2026. If 1 may
read the letter, Honorable Presiding Officer?

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Go ahead.

HON. H. PIMENTEL:
(Reading the letter)

Republic of the Philippines, Province of Surigao del Sur, Tandag City, Office of the Governor
dated, January 15, 2026. Honorable Sangguniang Panlalawigan Members, through Honorable Manuel
O. Alameda, Sr., Vice Governor. Dear Honorable SP Members, Greetings of peace and solidarity. I
am writing to respectfully request your urgent attention to a matter of significant importance. Enclosed
herewith is a Memorandum of Agreement on the implementation of the Fiscal Year 2026 Risk
Resiliency Program (RRP) titled “Project LAWA at BINHI or Local Adaptation to Water Access and
Breaking Insufficiency through Nutritious Harvest for the Impoverished”, at the Municipalities of
Barobo, Bayabas, Hinatuan, Lanuza, and Lingig, all of this province. The said agreement is to be
executed by and between the Office of the Department of Social Welfare and Development or (DSWD)
through the Regional Director, Mari-flor A. Dollaga-Libang, and the Provincial Government of
Surigao del Sur.

In light of the urgency of this matter, I respectfully request your assistance in expediting the
necessary Resolution authorizing yours truly to sign the Memorandum of Agreement on behalf of the
Provincial Government of Surigao del Sur. The project has a significant impact on our community and
necessitates swift action to ensure its timely implementation.

Your prompt attention to this request is greatly appreciated. Please find the attached draft
Memorandum of Agreement for your reference. Thank you for your attention and cooperation. Very
truly yours, signed, Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor.

Again, attached to the letter is the draft Memorandum of Agreement to be signed by Regional
Director of the DSWD and the Provincial Governor, Johnny T. Pimentel. Again, the same Resolution
shall be sponsored by this humble representation in Unassigned Business/Privilege Business in today's
session. Thank you very much, Honorable Presiding Officer. Good morning once again.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Thank you also, Board Member Henrich Pimentel.

The Honorable Board Member Raul Salazar is recognized.
HON. SALAZAR:

Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer. Good morning, everyone especially the Members of this
Council led by our Vice Governor Manuel O. Alameda, Sr., Secretariat and the visitors around, again,
good morning. The Provincial Planning and Development Office, Mr. Presiding Officer, conducted
the formation of Provincial Civil Society Organization People's Council, conducted by the PPDO in
close coordination with the Department of Interior and Local Government last December 4, 2025, at
SCI Multipurpose Cooperative Tandag City, Surigao del Sur. I was also present that time, Mr.
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Presiding Officer, with the participant of 60 different People's Organization in the whole Province of
Surigao del Sur. The rationale of that meeting is the Civil Society Organization in the Province of
Surigao del Sur have a long history. With their informal organization tracing back to the early 1970s.
However, their formal recognition by the Provincial Government as evidenced by the legal
accreditation began in the early 90s for the record. There are 286 Civil Society Organizations
accredited at the provincial level alone from 1992 to 2023, which does not include those accredited by
individual, Local Government Unit (LGU). In addition, there could be around the same number of
Civil Society Organizations (CSOs) that are existing but not registered. However, these accredited
organizations are required to renew their accreditation periodically to remain compliant with the latest
guidelines, as outlined in the Department of the Local Government Memorandum Circular 2025-060.
This Circular provides updated standards and procedures for the Civil Society Organization
accreditation and the creation of institutionalization of People's Council.

The formation of Local People’s Councils (LPCs) in each Local Government Units (LGUs)
of the Province of Surigao del Sur is progressing well, with 15 of the 19 City/Local Government Units
(LGUs) having already done as of October 2025. This progress is mirrored by the province’s CSOs,
which are highly diverse in their size, available resources, and the scope of their missions, programs,
and strategies.

Mr. Presiding Officer, during that time, they conducted an election of officers and [ have here
the list of the local People's Council Provincial Government of Surigao del Sur Executive Committee
which I may read, Mr. Presiding Officer?

(Reading) Chairperson Nelson C. Laurente LPC Bislig City, Vice Chairperson Romanito B.
Cortes, LPC Cantilan, Secretary Cerina D. Balbuena, LPC Carmen, Treasurer Nicodema L. Plaza, LPC
Cortes, Auditor Antioco R. Namalata, Jr. LPC Tandag City, PRO’s Thelma M. Ilogon, LPC Madrid
and Celerino E. Juanic, LPC Cagwait and they have three (3) Standing Committees: Nicodema L. Plaza,
Committee on Local Development, Romanito B. Cortes Committee on Education and Cerina D.
Balbuena, Committee on Health. Mr. Presiding Officer, the Provincial Planning and Development
Office has requested to me this morning in my office if there is a possibility that the Provincial Council
will pass a Resolution on the Unassigned Business/Privilege Business adopting the New Set of
Officers of People's Council of the Province of Surigao del Sur. If there are no objection on that
Resolution, I may propose in the Unassigned Business/Privilege Business for the passage of a
Resolution adopting the New Set of Officers, Mr. Presiding Officer. Thank you and good morning.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Thank you also, Board Member Salazar.

The Honorable Board Member John Paul Pimentel is recognized.
HON. J. PIMENTEL:

Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, everyone. I have here a referral and it states here to the
Honorable Members of Sangguniang Panlalawigan, Office of the Provincial Council of this Province
through Honorable Manuel O. Alameda Sr., Vice Governor and Presiding Officer. This is to request
the Honorable Body of the urgent passage of Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution for the adoption
through an Ordinance on the Sustainable Energy Code of the Province of Surigao del Sur. Attached
here, you'll find a copy of the Provincial Development Council Resolution No. 23, Series of 2025
endorsing the same to your end. We're hoping for favorable and immediate action on the matters. Truly
yours, signed, Provincial Governor Honorable J ohnny T. Pimentel.

10
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So, I have a copy here of the Sustainable Energy Code of the Province of Surigao del Sur. |
will give you all a copy later. I only have one copy. So, I will have this photocopied later. So, with that,
Mr. Chair, I move that this matter will be calendared under First Reading in today's session. I will give
the copy to all of you and you may review it and maybe in the next session we can approve this in the
Third Reading. But for now, we will calendar this for First Reading in today's session. So, I move, Mr.
Chair.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Unless objected, the same has to be calendared for First Reading.
Secretary, kindly take note on that. Thank you,
The Chair recognizes the Honorable Board Member, Ricky Sayawan, Sr..
HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer, and thank you also to our Floor Leader. Good morning to
each and every one of us. Mr. Presiding Officer, last month of December, this representation has passed
an Ordinance for First Reading an Ordinance amending the Staffing Pattern of the Office of the
Sangguniang Panlalawigan or OMSP by adding one Co-terminuos position, Mr. Presiding Officer.
However, it was not calendared and | hope, Mr. Presiding Officer, it will be calendared for today's
Committee Meeting. Thank you.

Second, Mr. Presiding Officer, is in every proposed Ordinance, especially if it is creation of
position needs requirement, Mr. Presiding Officer, it has to be included in the Annual Investment
Program or a Supplemental Annual Investment Program. In this case, Mr. Presiding Officer, I would
like to propose a Resolution under Unassigned Business/Privilege Business in today's session, Mr.
Presiding Officer, a Resolution requesting the Honorable Governor, Johnny T. Pimentel, to include in
the Annual Investment Program or the First Supplemental Annual Investment Program, Mr. Presiding
Officer, the first SAIP for 2026, for inclusion in the first SAIP is the creation of the Co-terminous
position Driver, Mr. Presiding Officer, for the Members of the Sangguniang Panlalawigan. I hope it
will be coursed through to the Provincial Planning and Development Officer and also to the attention
of the Chairman of the Committee on Finance and Appropriation, who is the only Member of the
Sangguniang Panlalawigan, representing the Sangguniang Panlalawigan, the only Member in the
Provincial Development Council. Hope that it will be included under Unassigned Business/Privilege
Business in today's session, Mr. Presiding Officer. Thank you and once again, good morning.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Okay, thank you also.

Now, our Secretary may now proceed to the next item.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

For the Calendar of Business

We have none for Unfinished Business
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Business for the Day,

Committee Reports

HON. AZARCON:

Thank you, Honorable Presiding Officer. The respective Committees, particularly the

Chairperson,

have submitted reports and these are twenty- three (23) Committees who submitted their

Reports. These Reports are likewise found on the paperless system of our Sangguniang Panlalawigan.

I understand
objection to

therefore that they have read these reports and considering that there are no comments or
the said reports, I now respectfully move for the approval and submission of all the

Committee Reports submitted by the respective Committees, viz:

1.
2.
3

N R

11,

12,
13.
14.

15.
16.

17.
18.
19.

20.
21.

22.

23

Committee on Public Works and Infrastructure;
Committee on Peace and Order, Public Safety and Anti-Illegal Drugs;
Committees on Peace and Order, Public Safety and Anti-Illegal Drugs (Lead
Committee)/Disaster Risk Reduction and Climate Change Adaptation;
Committees on Barangay Affairs (Lead Committee)/Peace and Order, Public Safety and
Anti-Illegal Drugs;
Committee on Cooperatives and Livelihood;
Committee on Disaster Risk Reduction and Climate Change Adaptation;
Committee on Transportation, Traffic, Ports and Terminal;
Committee on Education;
Committee on Social Services and Community Development, Differently Abled or
Persons with Disabilities and Senior Citizens;
- Committee on Labor and Government Employment;
Committees on Labor and Government Employment (Lead Committee)/Finance and
Appropriation;
Committee on Youth;
Committee on Finance and Appropriation;
Committees on Urban Planning and Development (Lead Committee)/Finance and
Appropriation;
Committee on Health, Sanitation, and Nutrition;
Committees on Health, Sanitation, and Nutrition (Lead Committee)/Laws and Justice
and Human Rights;
Committees on Energy and Power (Lead Committee)/Public Works and Infrastructure:
Committee on Good Government, Public Ethics and Accountability;
Committees on Good Government, Public FEthics and Accountability (Lead
Committee)/Agriculture/Fisheries;
Committee on Laws and Justice and Human Rights;
Committees on Laws and Justice and Human Rights (Lead Committee)/Tourism,
Culture, Arts and Heritage;
Committees on Laws and Justice and Human Rights (Lead Committee)/Ways and Means
and Taxation; and
. Committee on Ways and Means and Taxation.
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HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

I second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Motion is approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

Next, is the referral to appropriate Committees of twenty-two (22) items, viz:

Referred To: Committee on Finance and Appropriation

1. Appropriation Ordinance No. 02 dated December 19, 2025 of the Municipality of Cortes,
this Province entitled “An Ordinance Authorizing Supplemental Budget No. 02 FY 2025
Involving an Amount of Nine Hundred Ninety Eight Thousand Five Hundred Fifty Pesos
& 05/100 (P998,550.05) for the Operation of the Municipality of Cortes, Surigao del
Sur”. 26-05421

2. Ordinance No. 12 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of San Agustin, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Authorizing the Annual Budget of the Municipality of
San Agustin, Surigao del Sur, in the Amount of Two Hundred Forty-Three Million
Seventy-Nine Thousand One Hundred Twenty-Nine Pesos and Fifty Centavos
(P243,079,129.50) for the General Fund and Twenty-Seven Million Eight Hundred
Seventy-One Thousand Five Hundred Thirty-One Pesos and Forty-Four Centavos
(P27,871,531.44) for the Local Economic Enterprise (LEE), Covering the Various
Expenditures for the Operation of the Municipal Government for Fiscal Year 2026, and
Appropriating the Necessary Funds Therefor . 26-05423

3. Appropriation Ordinance No. 10 dated December 23, 2025 of the Municipality of
Lanuza, this Province entitled “An Ordinance Authorizing the Annual Budget of the
Municipality of Lanuza for Fiscal Year 2026 in the Total Amount of Two Hundred
Nineteen Million Thirty-Seven Thousand Three Hundred Sixty-One Pesos (Php
219,037,361.00) Covering the Various Expenditures for the Operation of the General
Fund and Local Economic Enterprise of the Municipal Government for Fiscal Year
2026, and Appropriating the Necessary Funds for the Purpose”. 26-05429

4. Appropriation Ordinance No. 13-2025 dated December 15, 2025 of the Municipality of
Cantilan, this Province entitled “An Ordinance Authorizing the Annual Budget of the
Municipality of Cantilan for Fiscal Year 2026 in the Amount of Three Hundred Four
Million Forty-Four Thousand One Hundred Forty-Nine Pesos (£304,044,149.00) for the
General Fund and Eighteen Million Four Hundred Seventeen Thousand Eight Hundred
Thirty-Eight and 60/100 Pesos (R18,417,838.60) for the Local Economic Enterprises
and Management Covering the Various Expenditures for Fiscal Year 2026, and
Appropriating the Necessary Funds for the Purpose”. 26-05440

13




Republic of the Philippines

PROVINCE OF SURIGAO DEL SUR

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY

to the SangguniangPanlalawigan

@ 2nd Floor, Legislative Building, Capitol Hills, Telaje, Tandag City tspsurigaosur@yahoo.com @ (086) 214-5832

Referred To: Committees on Finance and Appropriation (Lead Committee)/Ways
and Means and Taxation

5. Ordinance No. 13 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of San Agustin, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Institutionalizing the Ring-Fencing of Funds to Ensure
the Sustainable Operation and Management of the LGU-Managed Water System and
Other Economic Enterprise Facilities of the Municipality of San Agustin, Surigao del
Sur”. 26-05422

Referred To: Committee on Urban Planning and Development

6. Resolution No. 28 dated December 3, 2025 of the Provincial Development Council, this
Province entitled “A Resolution Institutionalizing the Provincial Land Use Committee
(PLUC) in the Province of Surigao del Sur, Defining its Functions and Roles, and
Endorsing the Enactment of an Ordinance Therefor”. 26.05432

Referred To: Committee on Laws and Justice and Human Rights

7. Letter from Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province, addressed to
the Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council thru Hon. Manuel O.
Alameda, Sr., Provincial Vice Governor and Presiding Officer, all of this Province dated
January 13, 2026, requesting for the passage of a Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution
authorizing the Provincial Governor to enter into and sign a Deed of Usufruct with the
Technical Education and Skills Development Authority, duly represented by its
Secretary/Director General, Jose Francisco “Kiko” B. Benitez, regarding the usage of a
parcel of land for the construction of the new Provincial TESDA Office of Surigao del
Sur, for the Body’s information and appropriate action. 26-05428

8. Ordinance No. 48-25 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of Cagwait, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Localizing the Application of the Safe Spaces Act of
2019 in the Municipality of Cagwait, Surigao del Sur and Providing Penalties for

Violations Thereof Otherwise Known as the “Bawal Bastos Ordinance of Cagwait”,
26-05437

Referred To: Committees on Laws and Justice and Human Rights
(Lead Committee)/Health, Sanitation and Nutrition

9. Letter from Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province, addressed to
the Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council thru Hon. Manuel O.
Alameda, Sr., Provincial Vice Governor and Presiding Officer, all of this Province dated
January 13, 2026, requesting for the passage of a Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution
authorizing the Provincial Governor to enter into and sign a Deed of Usufruct with the
Department of Health (DOH) Center for Health Development Caraga, duly represented
by its Regional Director, Cesar C. Cassion, MD, MPH, CESO III, regarding the usage
of a parcel of land for the construction of the new Provincial DOH Office of Surigao del
Sur, for the Body’s information and appropriate action. 26-05426
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Referred To: Committees on Laws and Justice and Human Rights (Lead
Comnmittee)/Information, Technology and Communication

Letter from Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province, addressed to
the Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council thru Hon. Manuel O.
Alameda, Sr., Provincial Vice Governor and Presiding Officer, all of this Province dated
January 13, 2026, requesting for the passage of a Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution
authorizing the Provincial Governor to enter into and sign a Deed of Usufruct with the
Department of Information and Communications Technology (DICT), duly represented
by its Regional Director, Mario P. Cufiado, regarding the usage of a parcel of land for
the construction of the new DICT Surigao del Sur Provincial Office, for the Body’s
information and appropriate action. 26-05425

Referred To: Committees on Laws and Justice and Human Rights (Lead
Committee)/Labor and Government Employment

Letter from Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province, addressed to
the Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council thru Hor. Manuel O.
Alameda, Sr., Provincial Vice Governor and Presiding Officer, all of this Province dated
January 13, 2026, requesting for the passage of a Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution
authorizing the Provincial Governor to enter into and sign a Deed of Usufruct with the
Department of Labor and Employment, duly represented by its Regional Director, Atty.
Jason P. Balais, CESO IV, regarding the usage of a parcel of land for the construction
of the new DOLE Surigao del Sur Field Office, for the Body’s information and
appropriate action. 26-05427

Executive Order No. 01 dated January 13, 2026 of the Office of the Provincial Governor,
this Province entitled “An Order Reconstituting the Composition of the Human Resource
Merit Promotion Selection Board (HRMPSB) of the Provincial Government of Surigao
del Sur”. 26-05444

Referred To: Committee on Energy and Power

Resolution No. 23 dated December 3, 2025 of the Provincial Development Council, this
Province entitled “A Resolution Approving and Endorsing to the Sangguniang
Panlalawigan for Adoption Through an Ordinance the Sustainable Energy Code of the
Province of Surigao del Sur”. 26-05431

Referred To: Committee on Disaster Risk Reduction and Climate Change
Adaptation

Ordinance No. 51-25 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of Cagwait, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Institutionalizing the Use of the Americares
Philippines Climate Resilience Toolkit for Health Centers to Address Hazards of
Typhoon, Flood, and Heat in the Municipality of Cagwait, Surigao del Sur”. 26-05439
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15.

16.

17.

18.

19,

20.

Referred To: Committee on Environmental Protection and Ecology

Ordinance No. 50-25 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of Cagwait, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Declaring Every 18" Day of the Month of August of

Every Year as Arbor Day in the Municipality of Cagwait, Province of Surigao del Sur”.
26-05438

Referred To: Committee on Agriculture/Fisheries

Ordinance No. 45-25 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of Cagwait, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Implementing the Bantay African Swine Fever (ASF)
Program in the Municipality of Cagwait, Providing for the Creation of the Municipal
ASF Task Force and Prescribing the Functions Thereof”. 26-05435

Referred To: Committees on Agriculture/Fisheries (Lead Committee)/Ways and
Means and Taxation

Ordinance No. 46-25 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of Cagwait, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Instituting and Implementing the Mandatory
Registration of Ownership of Agricultural and Fisheries Machinery and or Equipment
in the Municipality of Cagwait, Surigao del Sur”. 26-05436

Referred To: Committees on Trade, Industry, Investment and SMEs/Local
Economic Enterprise (Lead Committee)/ Information, Technology
and Communication

Ordinance No. 44-25 dated December 16, 2025 of the Municipality of Cagwait, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Mandating Business Establishments Operating Within
the Territorial Jurisdiction of the Municipality of Cagwait to Install a Closed Circuit
Television (CCTV) System and Prescribing Penalties for Violations Thereof”. 26-05434

Referred To: Committees on Rules, Privileges and Ethics

Letter from Mr. Edgar G. Perez II, J.D., Secretary to the Sangguniang Panlalawigan,
Office of the Secretary to the Sangguniang Panlalawigan, this Province dated January
10, 2025 addressed to the Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council thru
Hon. Manuel O. Alameda, Sr., Vice Governor, all of this Province, furnishing a copy of
the SP Quarterly Report for October to December 2025, of the Sangguniang
Panlalawigan, for the Body’s information, guidance and approval. 26-05433

Referred To: Committees on Laws and Justice and Human Rights (Lead
Committee)/Agriculture/Fisheries

Letter from Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province, addressed to
the Honorable Members, Office of the Provincial Council thru Hon. Manuel O.
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21.

22.

Alameda, Sr., Provincial Vice Governor and Presiding Officer, all of this Province dated
January 13, 2026, requesting for the passage of a Sangguniang Panlalawigan Resolution
authorizing the Provincial Governor to enter into and sign a Memorandum of Agreement
with the Philippine Council for Agriculture and Fisheries (PCAF), duly represented by
its Executive Director III, Bernadette B. De Los Santos. regarding the provision of
budgetary support for the conduct of Provincial and Municipal Agriculture and Fishery
Council (PAFC and MAFC) meetings, for the Body’s information and appropriate
action. 7. 26-05443

Referred To: Committee on Good Government, Public Ethics and Accountability

Ordinance No. 80 dated December 15, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Amending the Approved Municipal Ordinance No. 44,
Series of 2025, Entitled: An Ordinance Creating the Plantilla Position Title of Senior
Cooperative Development Specialist, SG-18 Under the Office of the Municipal
Agriculturist and to Appropriate Funds for Personnel Services (PS), and it Shall Now
Read as: An Ordinance Creating the Plantilla Position Title of Senior Cooperatives
Development Specialist, SG-18 Under the Office of the Municipal Agriculturist and
Appropriating Funds Therefor”. 26-05441

Ordinance No. 81 dated December 15, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel, this
Province entitled “An Ordinance Amending the Approved Municipal Ordinance No. 48,
Series of 2025, Entitled: An Ordinance Creating the Following Plantilla Positions,
Namely: One (1) Planning Officer II, SG-15, and 2) One (1) Administrative Aide IV
(Bookbinder 1), SG-4, Under the Municipal Planning and Development Coordinator
(MPDC) and Appropriating Funds Therefor, and it Shall Now Read as: An Ordinance
Creating the Following Plantilla Positions, Namely: One (1) Administrative Officer IV
(Planning Officer II), SG-15, and 2) One (1) Administrative Aide IV (Bookbinder (II),
SG-4, Under the Municipal Planning and Development Coordinator (MPDC) and
Appropriating Funds Therefor”. 26-05442

Two (2) items for Information, viz:

Letter from Engr. Ruel B. Bantugan, MPA, District Engineer, Surigao del Sur 1st
District Engineering Office, Department of Public Works and Highways (DPWH),
Tandag City, this Province dated January 07, 2026, addressed to the Provincial Board
Members of this Province, furnishing a copy of the Status Report of Project
Implementation undertaken by the DPWH-SDS 1% District Engineering Office, Tandag
City, Surigao del Sur, for the Month of December, 2025, for the Body’s information. 26-

05420

Notice from Ms. Fermina D. Palangpang, Provincial Treasurer, Office of the Provincial
Treasurer, this Province, copy furnished this Body the Notice Payment of the 1% Basic
Real Property Tax and 1% Special Education Fund in the Province of Surigao del Sur
for the Year 2026. Pursuant to Republic Act No. 7160, otherwise known as the Local
Government Code of 1991 and having adopted and embodied in the Province through
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Tax Ordinance No. 46-2023 dated August 15, 2023 as the Revised Revenue Code of the
Province of Surigao del Sur, the Basic Real Property Tax and the Special Education
Fund (SEF) Tax for the Calendar Year 2026 at the tax rate of 1% respectively, shall
become due and payable on the 1* day of January. She informed the Body that the said
penalty is at the option of the Taxpayers, as follows: 1. 1% installment will be on or
before March 31, 2026; 2. 2nd installment is on or before June 30, 2026; 3.
3 installment is on or before September 30, 2026; and 4. 4™ installment is on or before
December 31, 2026. The latter informed the Body that the 1% Basic Tax and 1%

additional tax for SEF, shall be collected simultaneously, for the Body’s information.
26-05430

and for Second Reading, we only have sixty-six (66) Resolutions and one (1)
Ordinance.

(Reading Item No. 1)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon.
Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Yuri Art
Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. J immy I.
Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 56 Dated November 17,
2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Imposing Safety Hours
for Minors, Prescribing Procedures for their Custody, Providing Penalties Therefor, and for Other
Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned
to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05316.

HON. MOMO:
Mr. Chair, I would like to move for this Resolution for Second Reading.

HON. AZARCON, HON. H. PIMENTEL AND HON. PAMA:
We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ I1:

(Reading Item No. 2)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon.
Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Yuri Art
Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie J oy M. Guno, Hon.
Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Margarita G. Garay
and Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 029 Dated November 26,
2025 of the City of Tandag, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Requiring All Government Offices
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and Covered Business Establishments Operating Within the City of Tandag to Prepare and
Conspicuously Post an Emergency Evacuation Plan and Emergency Hotline Numbers, Providing
Technical Assistance, and Prescribing Penalties for Non-Compliance’, it Being Within the Scope of
the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Panlungsod Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant
to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05325

HON. MOMO:
Mr. Chair, I would like to move for this Resolution for Second Reading.

HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR., HON. AZARCON AND H. PIMENTEL:
We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 3)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Raul K.
Salazar, Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon.
Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. John Paul C.
Pimentel, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr. and Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 11 Dated
October 29, 2025 of the Municipality of Marihatag, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance
[nstitutionalizing the Annual Barangay Peacekeeping Action Team (BPAT) Summit in the
Municipality of Marihatag, Providing Funds Therefor, and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the
Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991, 25- 05284

HON. SALAZAR:
[ move for the approval of that Resolution for Second Reading, Mr. Presiding Officer.
HON. PAMA AND HON. H. PIMENTEL:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
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SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 4)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. J immy 1.
Guinsod, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie
Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, entitled “Re-Accrediting Kahugpongan sa mga
Marihatagnon Alang sa Kauswagan (KASAMAKA) Cooperative, Poblacion, Marihatag, Surigao del
Sur, as a Civil Society Organization of the Province of Surigao del Sur”. 25-05000

HON. SALAZAR:
I move for the approval of that Resolution for Second Reading.
HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

[ second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 5)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. J immy 1.
Guinsod, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie
Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Accrediting Hinatuan Enchanted River
Pumpboat Operator’s and Driver’s Consumer’s Cooperative, Talisay, Hinatuan, Surigao del Sur, as a
Civil Society Organization of the Province of Surigao del Sur”. 25-05154

HON. SALAZAR:
I move for the approval of that Item No. 5.
HON. PAMA:

I second the motion.
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HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 6)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno,Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo,
Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul G,
Pimentel and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Resolution No. 521 Dated December
2, 2025 of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Adopting the Local
Disaster Risk Reduction and Management (LDRRM) Annual Investment Program (AIP) for Calendar
Year 2026 of the Local Government Unit of Carmen, Surigao del Sur, Duly Endorsed by the Municipal
Development Council Executive Through its Resolution No. 2, Series of 2025, it Being Within the
Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05302

HON. SALAZAR:
I move for the approval of that Item No. 6.
HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR. AND HON. PAMA:

We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 7)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay,
Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan,
Sr.,Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Gunoand Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 32 Dated November 25,
2025 of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Providing for the Guidelines
and Procedures Governing the Opening and Temporary Closure of Provincial, Municipal and Barangay
Roads Within the Territorial Jurisdiction of the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur, and for Other
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Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned
to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05303

HON. PAMA:
I move for the approval of that Resolution for Second Reading.
HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR. AND HON. GARAY:

We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:
(Reading Item No. 8)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay,
Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan,
Sr.,Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Gunoand Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 31 Dated December 1,
2025 of the City of Tandag, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Authorizing the Temporary Closure
of a Portion of Vicente L. Pimentel Sr. Boulevard on December 5, 2025 at 3:00 P.M. for the City-
Sanctioned Performance of ‘Sweetnotes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of
1991”. 25-05326

HON. PAMA:
I move for the approval of this Resolution for Second Reading.
HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

I second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 9)
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Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Henrich
M. Pimentel, Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo,
Hon. Raul K. Salazar and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 016 Dated
August 6, 2025 of the City of Tandag, this Province Entitled ‘Institutionalizing Cash Incentive Grants
to Qualified Newly Graduated Students with Latin Honors and Bar, Civil Service Exam, Board and/or
PRC Licensure Exam Top Rankers of the City of Tandag, Surigao del Sur, and Providing Criteria and
Guidelines Thereof”, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan
Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05324

HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

I so moved for its approval for Second Reading, Mr. Presiding Officer.
ALL:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 10)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Henrich
M. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon.
Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Gunoand Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 36 Dated December 2,
2025 of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Granting Death and Burial
Assistance to Municipal Disaster Risk Reduction and Management Office (MDRRMO) Rescue
Volunteers Who Died in the Line of Duty in the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur,
Appropriating Funds Thereto and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed

Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05349
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HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

Mr. Presiding Officer, after a thorough deliberation during the Committee Meeting, the
Committee has finally decided that it will be submitted for Second Reading today. Thus, I so move for
its approval for Second Reading.

HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR., HON. H. PIMENTEL AND HON. GUINSOD:
We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 11)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Henrich
M. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon.
Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 37 Dated December 2,
2025 of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Conferring a Posthumous
Service Award and Providing Mortuary Assistance for Deceased Municipal Officials of the
Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur and Appropriation Funds Therefor’, it Being Within the
Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05350

HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

I so move for its approval for Second Reading.
HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR., HON. PAMA:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
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SECRETARY PEREZ II:
(Reading Item No. 12)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R.
Sanchez, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I.
Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 38 Dated December 2,
2025 of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Conferring the Distinction
of Public Service Awards to End Term Municipal Officials in the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del
Sur Providing a Mechanism for its Implementation and Appropriating Funds Therefor’,it Being Within
the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05351

HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

I move for its approval for Second Reading.
ALL:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 13)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R.
Sanchez, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy 1.
Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 09 Dated November 3,
2025 of the Municipality of Bayabas, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Providing for the
Recognition, Honor, and Appreciation of Municipal Employees and Elected Officials Who will
Separate Government Service Have Rendered Long and Dedicated Service Through a Monetary
Incentive, Send Off Ceremony, and Plaque of Appreciation’, it Being Within the Scope of the
Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05206
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HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

Mr. Presiding Officer, after a thorough discussion together with the comment coming from the
Provincial Finance Committee, Mr. Presiding Officer, this Ordinance is within the bounds of the local
Sanggunian to craft or formulate such Ordinance. Therefore, Mr. Presiding Officer, I so move for its
approval for Second Reading.

HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR., HON. H. PIMENTEL AND HON. PAMA:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 14)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy 1.
Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 33 Dated November 25,
2025 of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Institutionalizing the Local
Framework for Sangguniang Kabataan (SK) and Youth Involvement in Agriculture, Environment,
Health, Sanitation, and Related Development Programs in Carmen, Surigaao del Sur’, it Being Within
the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05304

HON. SANCHEZ:

I move for the approval for that Resolution for Second Reading.
HON. PAMA AND HON. H. PIMENTEL:

We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
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HON. AZARCON:

As Chair of the Committee on Finance and Appropriation, Honorable Presiding
Officer, we have submitted the complete report and recommended for these items for Second
Reading and nine other items under the Committee on Finance and Appropriation. So,
considering that the study was extensive, I believe that they will be ripe now for Second
Reading. There are also four items from items 24 to 28 under the Committee on Urban Planning
and Development, which, likewise the Committee have studied and completed its report, thus
recommended this for Second Reading. So all of these items, fourteen (14) items are up for
Second Reading. I now therefore, would like to move for an Omnibus motion for the approval
of all these Resolutions on Second Reading for today.

15. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. LP-04 Dated October 21, 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Augmenting the Representation Expense Appropriation of
the Office of the Sangguniang Bayan in the Amount of Four Hundred Thousand Pesos
(P400,000.00), Funds to be Taken from the Unobligated Fuel, Oil & Lubricants Expense
Appropriation Under the Office of the Municipal Vice Mayor’, Inoperative”. 25-05178

16. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. LP-05 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Augmenting the Account-Other Supplies and Materials
Expense Appropriation in the Amount of One Million Sixty Three Thousand Pesos
(£1,063,000.00) Under the Tourism Office, Funds Shall be Taken from the Following
Unobligated Allotments from the Following Offices:

1. Office of the Municipal Mayor:
A. Repair and Maintenance

- Transportation Equipment - P 204,000.00
B. Legal Services - £200,000.00
2. Municipal Planning and Development Office

A. Training Expenses - P 178,000.00
B. Research, Exploration and

Development Expenses - 50,000.00
C. Representation Expenses - P 150,000.00
D. Printing and Publication Expenses - 30,000.00
E. Other Maintenance and

Operating Expenses - P 100,000.00
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3. Office of the Municipal Treasurer
A. Representation Expenses - 70,000.00
4. Office of the Municipal Agriculturist

A. Other Maintenance

and Operating Expenses - P 81,000.00

TOTAL - P1,063,000.00,

Inoperative™. 25-05179

17. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. LL-05 Dated October 21, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 1 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Tagbina, this Province, Operative,
Subject to Some Conditions™. 25-05180

18. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 15 Dated October 14, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 2 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Madrid, this Province, Operative,
Subject To Some Conditions”. 25-05220

19. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 2025-33 Dated November 11, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 5 FY 2025) of the City of Bislig, this Province, Operative, Subject
to Some Conditions”. 25-05232

20. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
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“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 11 Dated November 4, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 6 FY 2025) of the Municipality of San Agustin, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05242

21. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 03 Dated November 03, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 3 FY 2025) of the Municipality of San Miguel, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05281

22. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 08 Dated December 2, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 6 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Lanuza, this Province, Operative,
Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05323

23. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 2025-05 Dated October 14, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 4 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Lingig, this Province, Operative,
Subject to Some Recommendations™. 25-05320

24 Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy 1.
Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring
Appropriation Ordinance No. 60 Dated December 9, 2025 (General Fund Supplemental Budget

No. 4 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province, Operative, Subject to Some
Recommendations™. 25-05344

25. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel
D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
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“Affirming Resolution No. 105 Dated October 15, 2025 of the Municipality of Cortes, this
Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Adopting the Approved Programs, Projects and Activities
Embodied in the Annual Investment Program (AIP) of this Municipality for FY 2026 in the
Total of One Billion, Six Hundred Fifty Eight Million, Four Hundred Sixty Three Thousand,
Forty Three Pesos and 83/100 (P1,658,463,043.83) for the General Fund, Local Economic
Enterprise, Special Education Fund and External Sources’, it Being Within the Scope of the
Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned Pursuant to the Local Government
Code of 1991, Subject to Verification During the Submission of the Appropriation Ordinance
to Ensure Plan-Budget Linkage Wherein the Local Budgets Truly Operationalize Approved
Local Development Plans (Section 305 (i) R.A. 7160) and are Consistent with the Budget
Operations Manual (BOM) for LGUs2023 Edition”. 25-05171

26. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel
D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Resolution No. 133 Dated September 23, 2025 of the Municipality of Lianga, this
Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Adopting and Approving the Annual Investment Program
(AIP) CY 2026 of the Municipality of Lianga, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05271

27. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel
D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Resolution No. 226 Dated December 1, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal, this
Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Approving the Supplemental Annual Investment Program
(AIP) No. 4 for Planning Year 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur in the
Amount of Fifty-Five Million Seven Hundred Fifty-Six Thousand Four Hundred Forty-Five
Pesos (P55,756,445.00) with the Following Sources of Funds: Business Tax — P52,600,000.00;
Share from the Utilization of National Wealth — P3,000,000.00; and Water System Fees —
P156,445.00°, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan
Concerned Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991, Subject to Verification During
the Submission of the Appropriation Ordinance to Ensure Plan-Budget Linkage Wherein the
Local Budgets Truly Operationalize Approved Local Development Plans (Section 305 (i) R.A.

7160) and are Consistent with the Budget Operations Manual (BOM) for LGUs2023 Edition”.
25-05343

28. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel
D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
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“Affirming Resolution No. LP-174 Dated December 9, 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, this
Province Entitled ‘Resolution Approving and Adopting the Supplemental Annual Investment
Program (SAIP) No. 02 for Fiscal Year 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, Surigao del Sur’, it
Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991, Subject to Verification During the
Submission of the Appropriation Ordinance to Ensure Plan-Budget Linkage Wherein the Local
Budgets Truly Operationalize Approved Local Development Plans (Section 305 (i) R.A. 7160)

and are Consistent with the Budget Operations Manual (BOM) for LGUs2023 Edition”. 25-
05336

SECRETARY PEREZ II:
(Reading Item No. 29)

29. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon.
Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy 1.
Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. LP-07 Dated
December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Adopting the
PhilHealth Sharing Scheme by this Municipality for the Case Rates to be Paid to the Municipal Health
Office, Birthing Clinic Facility, Including the Professional Fees of its Medical or Health Personnel’, it
Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such
Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05329

HON. J.P. PIMENTEL:

Mr. Chair, I move that this Resolution be approved in today's Second Reading.
HON. GARAY AND HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Readinf Item No. 30)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Melanie
Joy M. Guno, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 35 Dated December 2, 2025 of
the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Regulating the Use, Construction,
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and Maintenance of Private Water Closets, Privies, and Other Similar Sanitation Structures in
Buildings and Homes Within the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur, Providing Penalties for
Violation Thereof, and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of
19917, 25-05348

HON. J.P. PIMENTEL:

Mr. Chair, I move that this Resolution be approved for Second Reading in today's session.
HON. PAMA, HON. H. PIMENTEL AND HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

(Reading Item No. 31)

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 39 Dated December 2, 2025
of the Municipality of Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Prohibiting Obstruction of Power
Lines, Further Strengthening its Implementation and Providing Penalties for Violation Within the
Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of
1991”. 25-05352

HON. J.P. PIMENTEL:

Mr. Chair, I move this Resolution for Second Reading in today's session.

HON. PAMA, HON. GRAY AND HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR.:

We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
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HON. H. PIMENTEL:

Thank you very much Mr. Secretary. Honorable Presiding Officer, if it may please the
distinguished Honorable Presiding Officer and the distinguished Members of the Sangguniang
Panlalawigan so as to expedite the proceedings in today's Second Reading, this humble representation
has a sponsorship from Item Nos. 32 to 67. So Honorable Presiding Officer, I would like to request
and move that Item Nos. 32 to Item 67 be approved. I would like to move for the omnibus approval of
all these Items from Item Nos. 32 to 67, Honorable Presiding Officer, to be approved for Second
Reading in today's session. I so move, Honorable Presiding Officer.

32. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey
S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon.
Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 54 Dated
October 20, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Establishing
a Real Property Valuation Unit (RPVU) Under the Office of the Municipal Assessor, Creating the
Plantilla Positions of Local Assessment Operations Officer 111 (SG-18) and Administrative Officer I
(Records Officer I) (SG-10), and Appropriating Funds Therefor’, for Rectification”. 25-053

33. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey
S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon.
Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 55 Dated
October 20, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating
the Position of Administrative Aide ITI (Utility Worker I1), SG-3, to be Assigned to the POPCOM
Office Under the Office of the Municipal Mayor, and Appropriating Funds Therefor’, for
Rectification”.

34. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 56 Dated October 20, 2025 of
the Municipality of San Miguel, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position Title of
Internal Auditor I (SG-11) Under the Municipal Internal Audit Services Office and Appropriating
Funds for Personnel Services Thereof’, for Rectification”. 25-05211

35. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 57 Dated October 20, 2025 of
the Municipality of San Miguel, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Three (3) Position
Titles, Namely: Architect I11, SG-19; Photographer I, SG-5 and Administrative Aide I (Utility Worker
[), SG-1, Under the Office of the Municipal Tourism Operations Officer and to Appropriate Funds
Therefor’, for Rectification”. 25-05212
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36. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 41 Dated October 27, 2025 of
the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1 ) Plantilla Position
of Process Server, Salary Grade 5 Under the Municipal Budget Office of the Municipality of Carrascal,
Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05222

37. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 42 Dated October 27, 2025 of
the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position
of Administrative Aide II (Messenger), Salary Grade 2 Under the Municipal Budget Office of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05223

38. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring Ordinance No. 12 Dated October 28, 2025 of
the Municipality of Madrid, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Labor and
Employment Officer I Salary Grade 11/1 in the Office of the Mayor Inclusion of Such Position in the
List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Mayor and Providing Funds Thereof’, Invalid for
Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05236

39. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring Ordinance No. 13 Dated October 28, 2025 of
the Municipality of Madrid, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Engineering
Assistant Salary Grade 8/1 in the Office of the Municipal Engineer and Inclusion of Such Position in
the List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Municipal Engineer and Providing Funds
Thereof”, Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05237

40. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring Ordinance No. 14 Dated October 28, 2025 of
the Municipality of Madrid, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Forester
Salary Grade 11/1 in the Office of the Municipal Environment and Natural Resources and Inclusion of
Such Position in the List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Municipal Environment and
Natural Resources and Providing Funds Thereof®, Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05238
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41. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring Ordinance No. 15 Dated October 28, 2025 of
the Municipality of Madrid, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Agriculturist
II Salary Grade 15/1 in the Office of the Municipal Agriculture and Inclusion of Such Position in the
List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Municipal Agriculture and Providing Funds
Thereof”, Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05239

42. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring Ordinance No. 16 Dated October 28, 2025 of
the Municipality of Madrid, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of
Administrative Aide III (Utility Worker II) Salary Grade 3/1 in the Office of the Municipal
Environment and Natural Resources and Inclusion of Such Position in the List of Plantilla of Personnel

Under the Office of the Municipal Environment and Natural Resources and Providing Funds Thereof”,
Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05240

43. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Declaring Ordinance No. 17 Dated October 28, 2025 of
the Municipality of Madrid, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Engineer
I (Agricultural and Biosystems Engineer) Salary Grade 19/1 in the Office of the Municipal
Agriculture and Inclusion of Such Position in the List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the
Municipal Agriculture and Providing Funds Thereof”, Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the
Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05241

44. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 44 Dated October 27, 2025 of
the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position
of Administrative Officer V (Management and Audit Analyst I1I), Salary Grade 18, Under the Office

of the Municipal Accountant of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification™.
25-05250

45. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
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and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 2025-18 Dated October 21,
2025 of the City of Bislig, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating Community-Based Training
and Employment Coordinator (CTEC) Position in the City Government of Bislig, Providing Funds and
for Other Purposes’, with the Advice that the Approved Ordinance be Forwarded to the Civil Service
Commission for Adoption of the Position and be Incorporated in the Index of Occupational Services
for LGU (LBC 137 Dated July 13, 2021)”. 25-05246

46. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 2025-41 Dated September 23,
2025 of the Municipality of Lingig, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating Additional Plantilla
Positions in Various Existing Offices in the Municipal Government of Lingig, Surigao del Sur’, for
Rectification™. 25-05260

47. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 2025-20 Dated November 11,
2025 of the City of Bislig, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Updating the Motorpool Division of
the City General Services Office, by Creating Various Relevant Position Titles and Appropriating
Funds Therefor’.for Rectification”. 25-05292

48. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 2025-45 Dated October 21,
2025 of the Municipality of Lingig, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating Additional Plantilla
Position in the Office of the Secretary to the Sanggunian — Sangguniang Bayan of Lingig, Surigao del
Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to
Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05321

49. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 45 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One
(1) Plumber I, Salary Grade 3, Under the Office of the Local Economic Enterprise of the Municipality
of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur”, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang

Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917,
25-05305
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50. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 46 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla
Position of Administrative Aide Il (Messenger), Salary Grade 2 Under the Local Economic
Enterprise of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the
Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05306

51. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 47 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla
Position of Administrative Aide II (Messenger), Salary Grade 2 Under the Local Economic
Enterpriseof the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the
Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05307

52. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Caiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 48 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One
(1) Local Assessment Operation Officer I, Salary Grade 11, Under the Office of the Municipal
Assessor of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05308

53. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 49 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating of One (1) Plantilla
Position of Process Server, Salary Grade 5 Under the Municipal Assessor’s Office of the Municipality
of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang

Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917,
25-05309

37



Republic of the Philippines

PROVINCE O SURIGAO DEL SUR

to the SanggunmangPanlalawigan

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY
A1

@ 9nd Floor, Legislative Building, Capitol Hills, Telaje, Tandag City tspstu‘ig:u'nsur'f.i,'}-’ahoo.cmn @ (086) 214-5832

54. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cailedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 50 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating of One (1) Plantilla
Position of Process Server, Salary Grade 5 Under the Office of the Municipal Planning and
Development Council of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of
the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05310

55. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 51 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One
(1) Economic Researcher, Salary Grade 9, Under the Municipal Planning and Development Office of
the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of
the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code
of 1991”. 25-05311

56. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 52 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Amending Ordinance No. 12,
Series of 2019 by Renaming the Position Title of Municipal Government Department Head |
(Municipal Tourism Operations Officer), Salary Grade 24, to Municipal Government Department
Head I (Tourism Officer) Salary Grade 24, Under the Office of the Municipal Tourism of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of
19917, 25-05312

57. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 53 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Municipal
Information Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05313
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58. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 54 Dated November 10, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of
Administrative Officer IV (Information Officer II), Salary Grade 15, Under the Municipal Information
Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification™. 25-05314

59. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 55 Dated November 17, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Amending the Qualification
Section of Ordinance No. 31, Series of 2025 of this Municipality, to Ensure Compliance with Civil
Service and Provincial Review Requirements’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of
the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code
of 1991”. 25-05313

60. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 57 Dated November 24, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One
(1) Pharmacist I, Salary Grade 11 Under the Municipal Health Office of the Municipality of Carrascal,
Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan
Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”.

61. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 58 Dated November 24, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One
(1) Administrative Officer | (Records Officer I), Salary Grade 10 Under the Municipal Health Office
of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”.

62. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, , Hon.
Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Returning Ordinance No. 59 Dated November 24, 2025
of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Municipal
Cooperative Development Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”.
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63. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon.
Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod,
Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 43 Dated October 27, 2025 of
the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Reorganizing and Strengthening
the Municipal Agriculture Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur, Defining its
Organizational Structure, Duties and Responsibilities, and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the
Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”.

64. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan,
Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, , Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John
Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 10 Dated November 25,
2025 of the Municipality of Lanuza, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Authorizing the Local Chief
Executive of the Municipality of Lanuza, Surigao del Sur, to Enter Into a Memorandum of Agreement
with Atty. Xy-Za Caringal-Calmares for Consultancy Services on Tourism Development, Sustainable
Urban Planning, and Environmental Management’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers
of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government
Code of 1991™.

65. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan,
Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, , Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John
Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Concurring Executive Order Nos. 45 and 46 Dated
October 10, 2025; Executive Order No. 47 Dated October 20, 2025; Executive Order Nos. 48 and 49
Dated October 22, 2025; Executive Order Nos. 50 and 51 Dated October 27, 2025; and Executive
Order No. 52 Dated October 30, 2025, All of the City of Bislig, this Province™.

66. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan,
Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Valerio
T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Ruel D. Momo,
Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Authorizing Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial
Governor, this Province to Sign in Behalf of the Provincial Government of Surigao del Sur, on the
Renewal of the Contract for the Lease of Stalls at the Balilahan Inland/Jeepney Terminal, Tandag City,
this Province”.
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67. Ordinance No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky J.
Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M.
Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled “Amending Provincial Ordinance No. 46 — 2023
Dated July 18, 2023, Otherwise Known as the Revised Revenue Code of the Province of Surigao del
Sur by Adding Paragraph (E) Under Section 2.J.06 of Article J, Administrative Provisions on
Computer Generated Admission”.

ALL:

We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Approved.
HON. AZARCON:

At this juncture, Honorable Presiding Officer, I would like to move for the suspension of the
House Rules.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

House Rules suspended.

NOTE: (House Rules was suspended at 10:51 in the morning.)

HON. AZARCON:

A while ago, on Second Reading, we have approved sixty-six (66) Resolutions and one (1)
Ordinance. Without much discussion, considering that these proposed Resolutions and Ordinance were
thoroughly discussed during the Committee Meeting, and when the report was submitted, the same
was in order, proper and appropriate. Therefore, it is but proper now that we can move this up, these
sixty-six (66) Resolutions and one (1) Ordinance to the Third and Final Reading in today's session. So
for that matter, I now respectfully move to calendar these sixty-six (66) Resolutions and one (1)
Ordinance for Third and Final Reading.

HON. H. PIMENTEL AND HON. PAMA:
We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? Hearing none. Motion is approved.

41




Republic of the Philippines

PROVINCEL OF SURIGAO DEL SUR

OFFICE OF THE SECRIEETARY

to the SangguniangPanlalawigan

@ 2nd Floor, Legislative Building, Capitol Hills, Telaje, Tandag City tspsurigaosur@yahoo.com @ (086) 214-5832

HON. AZARCON:

For that, I would like now to move for the restoration of the House Rules.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

House Rules restored.

NOTE: (House Rules was restored at 10:52 in the morning.)

SECRETARY PEREZ II:

Third and Final Reading.

HON. AZARCON:

For the Third and Final Reading, we have calendared sixty-six (66) Resolutions and one (1)
Ordinance. If there's an objection from the floor, I would like now to move for the approval of the
sixty-six (66) Resolutions and one (1) Ordinance for the Third and Final Reading.

L,

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel,
Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon.
Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 56 Dated November 17, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Imposing Safety Hours for Minors, Prescribing
Procedures for their Custody, Providing Penalties Therefor, and for Other Purposes’, it
Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to
Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05316

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel,
Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon.
Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Margarita G. Garay and Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 029 Dated November 26, 2025 of the City of Tandag, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Requiring All Government Offices and Covered Business
Establishments Operating Within the City of Tandag to Prepare and Conspicuously Post an
Emergency Evacuation Plan and Emergency Hotline Numbers, Providing Technical
Assistance, and Prescribing Penalties for Non-Compliance’, it Being Within the Scope of
the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Panlungsod Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05325
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3. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Raul K.
Salazar, Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Margarita G. Garay,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr. and Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 11 Dated October 29, 2025 of the Municipality of Marihatag,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Institutionalizing the Annual Barangay Peacekeeping
Action Team (BPAT) Summit in the Municipality of Marihatag, Providing Funds Therefor,
and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25- 05284

4. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon.
Jimmy 1. Guinsod, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M.
Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John
Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, entitled
“Re-Accrediting Kahugpongan sa mga Marihatagnon Alang sa Kauswagan
(KASAMAKA) Cooperative, Poblacion, Marihatag, Surigao del Sur, as a Civil Society
Organization of the Province of Surigao del Sur”. 25-05000

5. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M.
Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John
Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Accrediting Hinatuan Enchanted River Pumpboat Operator’s and Driver’s Consumer’s
Cooperative, Talisay, Hinatuan, Surigao del Sur, as a Civil Society Organization of the
Province of Surigao del Sur”. 25-05154

6. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Raul K.
Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno,Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon,
Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon.
Joey S. Pama, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Resolution No. 521 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of Carmen,
this Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Adopting the Local Disaster Risk Reduction and
Management (LDRRM) Annual Investment Program (AIP) for Calendar Year 2026 of the
Local Government Unit of Carmen, Surigao del Sur, Duly Endorsed by the Municipal
Development Council Executive Through its Resolution No. 2, Series of 2025, it Being
Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned Pursuant
to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05302
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Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G.
Garay, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr..
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. John
Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Gunoand Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 32 Dated November 25, 2025 of the Municipality of Carmen,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Providing for the Guidelines and Procedures
Governing the Opening and Temporary Closure of Provincial, Municipal and Barangay
Roads Within the Territorial Jurisdiction of the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur,
and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 1991”.  25-05303

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G.
Garay, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo,
Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. John
Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Gunoand Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 31 Dated December 1, 2025 of the City of Tandag, this Province
Entitled ‘An Ordinance Authorizing the Temporary Closure of a Portion of Vicente L.
Pimentel Sr. Boulevard on December 5, 2025 at 3:00 P.M. for the City-Sanctioned
Performance of ‘Sweetnotes’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05326

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon.
Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan,
Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 016 Dated August 6, 2025 of the City of Tandag, this Province
Entitled ‘Institutionalizing Cash Incentive Grants to Qualified Newly Graduated Students
with Latin Honors and Bar, Civil Service Exam, Board and/or PRC Licensure Exam Top
Rankers of the City of Tandag, Surigao del Sur, and Providing Criteria and Guidelines
Thereof”, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan

Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991,
25-05324

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon.
Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K.
Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon.
Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Gunoand Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 36 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of
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13.

Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Granting Death and Burial Assistance to
Municipal Disaster Risk Reduction and Management Office (MDRRMO) Rescue
Volunteers Who Died in the Line of Duty in the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur,
Appropriating Funds Thereto and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the
Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant
to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05349

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon.
Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K.
Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon.
Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 37 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of
Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Conferring a Posthumous Service Award
and Providing Mortuary Assistance for Deceased Municipal Officials of the Municipality
of Carmen, Surigao del Sur and Appropriation Funds Therefor’, it Being Within the Scope
of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05350

. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon.

Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G.
Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 38 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of
Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Conferring the Distinction of Public Service
Awards to End Term Municipal Officials in the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur
Providing a Mechanism for its Implementation and Appropriating Funds Therefor’,it Being
Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact
Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05351

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon.
Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon.
Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G.
Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 09 Dated November 3, 2025 of the Municipality of
Bayabas, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Providing for the Recognition, Honor, and
Appreciation of Municipal Employees and Elected Officials Who will Separate
Government Service Have Rendered Long and Dedicated Service Through a Monetary
Incentive, Send Off Ceremony, and Plaque of Appreciation’, it Being Within the Scope of
the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05206
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15.

16.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon.
John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G.
Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 33 Dated November 25, 2025 of the Municipality of
Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Institutionalizing the Local Framework for
Sangguniang Kabataan (SK) and Youth Involvement in Agriculture, Environment, Health,
Sanitation, and Related Development Programs in Carmen, Surigaao del Sur’, it Being
Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact
Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05304

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. LP-04 Dated October 21, 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Augmenting the Representation Expense Appropriation
of the Office of the Sangguniang Bayan in the Amount of Four Hundred Thousand Pesos
(P400,000.00), Funds to be Taken from the Unobligated Fuel, Oil & Lubricants Expense
Appropriation Under the Office of the Municipal Vice Mayor’, Inoperative™. 25-05178

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. LP-05 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Tago, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Augmenting the Account-Other Supplies and Materials
Expense Appropriation in the Amount of One Million Sixty Three Thousand Pesos
(P1,063,000.00) Under the Tourism Office, Funds Shall be Taken from the Following
Unobligated Allotments from the Following Offices:

1. Office of the Municipal Mayor:

A. Repair and Maintenance

- Transportation Equipment - £204,000.00
B. Legal Services - 2200,000.00
2. Municipal Planning and Development Office
A. Training Expenses - P 178,000.00
B. Research, Exploration and
Development Expenses -P 50,000.00
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C. Representation Expenses - P 150,000.00
D. Printing and Publication Expenses - £ 30,000.00
E. Other Maintenance and

Operating Expenses - P 100,000.00

3. Office of the Municipal Treasurer

A. Representation Expenses -P 70,000.00

4. Office of the Municipal Agriculturist

B. Other Maintenance

and Operating Expenses - P 81.,000.00

TOTAL - P1,063,000.00,

Inoperative”. 25-05179

17.

18.

19.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. LL-05 Dated October 21, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 1 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Tagbina, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Conditions”. 25-05180

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 15 Dated October 14, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 2 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Madrid, this Province,
Operative, Subject To Some Conditions”. 25-05220

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
L. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 2025-33 Dated November 11, 2025 (General
Fund Supplemental Budget No. 5 FY 2025) of the City of Bislig, this Province, Operative,
Subject to Some Conditions™. 25-05232
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20.

21.

23.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 11 Dated November 4, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 6 FY 2025) of the Municipality of San Agustin, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05242

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 03 Dated November 03, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 3 FY 2025) of the Municipality of San Miguel, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations™. 25-05281

. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky

J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Caiiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 08 Dated December 2, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 6 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Lanuza, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05323

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 2025-05 Dated October 14, 2025 (General Fund
Supplemental Budget No. 4 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Lingig, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05320

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Cafiedo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Appropriation Ordinance No. 60 Dated December 9, 2025 (General Fund
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25.

26.

27,

Supplemental Budget No. 4 FY 2025) of the Municipality of Carrascal, this Province,
Operative, Subject to Some Recommendations”. 25-05344

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Ir.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Resolution No. 105 Dated October 15, 2025 of the Municipality of
Cortes, this Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Adopting the Approved Programs, Projects
and Activities Embodied in the Annual Investment Program (AIP) of this Municipality for
FY 2026 in the Total of One Billion, Six Hundred Fifty Eight Million, Four Hundred Sixty
Three Thousand, Forty Three Pesos and 83/100 (P1,658,463,043.83) for the General Fund,
Local Economic Enterprise, Special Education Fund and External Sources’, it Being Within
the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 1991, Subject to Verification During the Submission of the
Appropriation Ordinance to Ensure Plan-Budget Linkage Wherein the Local Budgets Truly
Operationalize Approved Local Development Plans (Section 305 (i) R.A. 7160) and are
Consistent with the Budget Operations Manual (BOM) for LGUs2023 Edition”. 25-05171

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Returning Resolution No. 133 Dated September 23, 2025 of the Municipality of
Lianga, this Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Adopting and Approving the Annual
Investment Program (AIP) CY 2026 of the Municipality of Lianga, Surigao del Sur’, for
Rectification™. 25-05271

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Resolution No. 226 Dated December 1, 2025 of the Municipality of
Carrascal, this Province Entitled ‘A Resolution Approving the Supplemental Annual
Investment Program (AIP) No. 4 for Planning Year 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
Surigao del Sur in the Amount of Fifty-Five Million Seven Hundred Fifty-Six Thousand
Four Hundred Forty-Five Pesos (P55,756,445.00) with the Following Sources of Funds:
Business Tax — P52,600,000.00; Share from the Utilization of National Wealth —
P3,000,000.00; and Water System Fees — P156,445.00°, it Being Within the Scope of the
Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned Pursuant to the Local
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29.

30.

Government Code of 1991, Subject to Verification During the Submission of the
Appropriation Ordinance to Ensure Plan-Budget Linkage Wherein the Local Budgets Truly
Operationalize Approved Local Development Plans (Section 305 (i) R.A. 7160) and are
Consistent with the Budget Operations Manual (BOM) for LGUs2023 Edition”. 25-05343

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Raul K. Salazar,
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Resolution No. LP-174 Dated December 9, 2025 of the Municipality
of Tago, this Province Entitled ‘Resolution Approving and Adopting the Supplemental
Annual Investment Program (SAIP) No. 02 for Fiscal Year 2025 of the Municipality of
Tago, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991, Subject
to Verification During the Submission of the Appropriation Ordinance to Ensure Plan-
Budget Linkage Wherein the Local Budgets Truly Operationalize Approved Local
Development Plans (Section 305 (i) R.A. 7160) and are Consistent with the Budget
Operations Manual (BOM) for LGUs2023 Edition”. 25-05336

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel,
Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P.
Caiiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. LP-07 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of
Tago, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Adopting the PhilHealth Sharing Scheme by
this Municipality for the Case Rates to be Paid to the Municipal Health Office, Birthing
Clinic Facility, Including the Professional Fees of its Medical or Health Personnel’, it Being
Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact
Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05329

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr.,
Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon.
Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 35 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of
Carmen, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Regulating the Use, Construction, and
Maintenance of Private Water Closets, Privies, and Other Similar Sanitation Structures in
Buildings and Homes Within the Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur, Providing
Penalties for Violation Thereof, and for Other Purposes’, it Being Within the Scope of the
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31.

32,

33.

34.

Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant
to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05348

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Joey S.
Pama, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Margarita
G. Garay, Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.,Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. J immy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 39 Dated December 2, 2025 of the Municipality of Carmen,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Prohibiting Obstruction of Power Lines, Further
Strengthening its Implementation and Providing Penalties for Violation Within the
Municipality of Carmen, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05352

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. J immy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 54 Dated October 20, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Establishing a Real Property Valuation Unit (RPVU)
Under the Office of the Municipal Assessor, Creating the Plantilla Positions of Local
Assessment Operations Officer III (SG-18) and Administrative Officer I (Records Officer
[) (SG-10), and Appropriating Funds Therefor’, for Rectification”. 25-053

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 55 Dated October 20, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Administrative Aide III
(Utility Worker II), SG-3, to be Assigned to the POPCOM Office Under the Office of the
Municipal Mayor, and Appropriating Funds Therefor’, for Rectification”.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 56 Dated October 20, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel,
this Province Entitled *An Ordinance Creating the Position Title of Internal Auditor I (SG-
I1) Under the Municipal Internal Audit Services Office and Appropriating Funds for
Personnel Services Thereof”, for Rectification”. 25-05211
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35.

36.

37.

38.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Ir., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 57 Dated October 20, 2025 of the Municipality of San Miguel,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Three (3) Position Titles, Namely:
Architect III, SG-19; Photographer I, SG-5 and Administrative Aide I (Utility Worker I),
SG-1, Under the Office of the Municipal Tourism Operations Officer and to Appropriate
Funds Therefor’, for Rectification”. 25-05212

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. J immy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 41 Dated October 27, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position of Process Server,
Salary Grade 5 Under the Municipal Budget Office of the Municipality of Carrascal,
Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05222

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 42 Dated October 27, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position of Administrative
Aide II (Messenger), Salary Grade 2 Under the Municipal Budget Office of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05223

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. 12 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Madrid, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Labor and Employment Officer
I Salary Grade 11/1 in the Office of the Mayor Inclusion of Such Position in the List of
Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Mayor and Providing Funds Thereof®, Invalid
for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05236
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39.

40.

41.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. 13 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Madrid, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Engineering Assistant Salary
Grade 8/1 in the Office of the Municipal Engineer and Inclusion of Such Position in the
List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Municipal Engineer and Providing
Funds Thereof”, Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of
19917, 25-05237

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. 14 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Madrid, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Forester I Salary Grade 11/1 in
the Office of the Municipal Environment and Natural Resources and Inclusion of Such
Position in the List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Municipal Environment
and Natural Resources and Providing Funds Thereof”, Invalid for Violation of Section 325
(a) of the Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05238

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. 15 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Madrid, this
Province Entitled ‘ An Ordinance Creating the Position of Agriculturist Il Salary Grade 15/1
in the Office of the Municipal Agriculture and Inclusion of Such Position in the List of
Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the Municipal Agriculture and Providing Funds
Thereof’, Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 1991’

25-05239

2. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines

Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. 16 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Madrid, this
Province Entitled *An Ordinance Creating the Position of Administrative Aide III (Utility
Worker II) Salary Grade 3/1 in the Office of the Municipal Environment and Natural
Resources and Inclusion of Such Position in the List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the

53




Republic of the Philippines

PROVINCE OF SURIGAO DEL SUR

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY ‘?\ A

to the SanggunmangPanlalawigan

@ 2nd Floor, Legislative Building, Capitol Hills, Telaje, Tandag City tspsurigaosur@yahoo.com © (086) 214-5832

43.

44,

45.

46.

Office of the Municipal Environment and Natural Resources and Providing Funds Thereof”,
Invalid for Violation of Section 325 (a) of the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05240

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Declaring Ordinance No. 17 Dated October 28, 2025 of the Municipality of Madrid, this
Province Entitled *An Ordinance Creating the Position of Engineer III (Agricultural and
Biosystems Engineer) Salary Grade 19/1 in the Office of the Municipal Agriculture and
Inclusion of Such Position in the List of Plantilla of Personnel Under the Office of the
Municipal Agriculture and Providing Funds Thereof”, Invalid for Violation of Section 325
(a) of the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05241

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 44 Dated October 27, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position of Administrative
Officer V (Management and Audit Analyst I11), Salary Grade 18, Under the Office of the
Municipal Accountant of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for
Rectification”. 25-05250

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 2025-18 Dated October 21, 2025 of the City of Bislig, this
Province Entitled *An Ordinance Creating Community-Based Training and Employment
Coordinator (CTEC) Position in the City Government of Bislig, Providing Funds and for
Other Purposes’, with the Advice that the Approved Ordinance be Forwarded to the Civil
Service Commission for Adoption of the Position and be Incorporated in the Index of
Occupational Services for LGU (LBC 137 Dated July 13, 2021)”. 25-05246

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. J immy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 2025-41 Dated September 23, 2025 of the Municipality of
Lingig, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating Additional Plantilla Positions in
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48.

49,

50.

Various Existing Offices in the Municipal Government of Lingig, Surigao del Sur’, for
Rectification”. 25-05260

. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines

Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 2025-20 Dated November 11, 2025 of the City of Bislig, this
Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Updating the Motorpool Division of the City General
Services Office, by Creating Various Relevant Position Titles and Appropriating Funds
Therefor’,for Rectification”. 25-05292

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
1. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 2025-45 Dated October 21, 2025 of the Municipality of Lingig,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating Additional Plantilla Position in the Office
of the Secretary to the Sanggunian — Sangguniang Bayan of Lingig, Surigao del Sur’, it
Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to
Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991, 25-05321

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 45 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One (1) Plumber I, Salary
Grade 3, Under the Office of the Local Economic Enterprise of the Municipality of
Carrascal, Surigao del Sur”, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05305

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 46 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position of Administrative
Aide II (Messenger), Salary Grade 2 Under the Local Economic Enterprise of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
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51

54.

Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05306

. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines

Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 47 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating One (1) Plantilla Position of Administrative
Aide II (Messenger), Salary Grade 2 Under the Local Economic Enterpriseof the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05307

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. J immy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 48 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One (1) Local Assessment
Operation Officer I, Salary Grade 11, Under the Office of the Municipal Assessor of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05308

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 49 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating of One (1) Plantilla Position of Process
Server, Salary Grade 5 Under the Municipal Assessor’s Office of the Municipality of
Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the
Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05309

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. J immy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
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“Affirming Ordinance No. 50 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating of One (1) Plantilla Position of Process
Server, Salary Grade 5 Under the Office of the Municipal Planning and Development
Council of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of
the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05310

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 51 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One (1) Economic
Researcher, Salary Grade 9, Under the Municipal Planning and Development Office of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 19917, 25-05311

. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines

Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Ir., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
L. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 52 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Amending Ordinance No. 12, Series of 2019 by
Renaming the Position Title of Municipal Government Department Head I (Municipal
Tourism Operations Officer), Salary Grade 24, to Municipal Government Department Head
I (Tourism Officer) Salary Grade 24, Under the Office of the Municipal Tourism of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed
Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the
Local Government Code of 1991”. 25-05312

. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines

Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 53 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Municipal Information Office of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05313
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59.

60.

61.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr.,Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 54 Dated November 10, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of Administrative Officer IV
(Information Officer II), Salary Grade 15, Under the Municipal Information Office of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”. 25-05314

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 55 Dated November 17, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Amending the Qualification Section of Ordinance
No. 31, Series of 2025 of this Municipality, to Ensure Compliance with Civil Service and
Provincial Review Requirements’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of
the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local
Government Code of 19917, 25-05313

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 57 Dated November 24, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One (1) Pharmacist I, Salary
Grade 11 Under the Municipal Health Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del
Sur’, it Being Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan
Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
[. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 58 Dated November 24, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Position of One (1) Administrative
Officer I (Records Officer I), Salary Grade 10 Under the Municipal Health Office of the
Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”.
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62. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines

63.

64.

65.

Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, , Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Jose Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros,
Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jimmy
L. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Returning Ordinance No. 59 Dated November 24, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Creating the Municipal Cooperative Development
Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur’, for Rectification”.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines
Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Antonio
C. Azarcon, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Jose Dumagan,
Jr., Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Anthony Joseph
P. Cafiedo, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Affirming Ordinance No. 43 Dated October 27, 2025 of the Municipality of Carrascal,
this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Reorganizing and Strengthening the Municipal
Agriculture Office of the Municipality of Carrascal, Surigao del Sur, Defining its
Organizational Structure, Duties and Responsibilities, and for Other Purposes’, it Being
Within the Scope of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact
Such Ordinance Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 19917,

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, , Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo,
Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Affirming Ordinance No. 10 Dated November 25, 2025 of the Municipality of
Lanuza, this Province Entitled ‘An Ordinance Authorizing the Local Chief Executive of
the Municipality of Lanuza, Surigao del Sur, to Enter Into a Memorandum of Agreement
with Atty. Xy-Za Caringal-Calmares for Consultancy Services on Tourism Development,
Sustainable Urban Planning, and Environmental Management’, it Being Within the Scope
of the Prescribed Powers of the Sangguniang Bayan Concerned to Enact Such Ordinance
Pursuant to the Local Government Code of 1991”.

Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, , Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Joey S. Pama,
Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo,
Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Concurring Executive Order Nos. 45 and 46 Dated October 10, 2025; Executive
Order No. 47 Dated October 20, 2025; Executive Order Nos. 48 and 49 Dated October 22,
2025; Executive Order Nos. 50 and 51 Dated October 27, 2025: and Executive Order No.
52 Dated October 30, 2025, All of the City of Bislig, this Province”.
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66. Resolution No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. Antonio C.
Azarcon, Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Anthony
Joseph P. Cafiedo, Hon. Ruel D. Momo, Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel,
Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez
entitled “Authorizing Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province to Sign
in Behalf of the Provincial Government of Surigao del Sur, on the Renewal of the Contract
for the Lease of Stalls at the Balilahan Inland/Jeepney Terminal, Tandag City, this
Province”.

67. Ordinance No. sponsored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, Hon. Gines Ricky
J. Sayawan, Sr., Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr., Hon. Margarita G. Garay, Hon. Jose
Dumagan, Jr., Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon, Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo, Hon. Ruel D.
Momo, Hon. Joey S. Pama, Hon. Raul K. Salazar, Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel, Hon. J immy
I. Guinsod, Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno and Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez entitled
“Amending Provincial Ordinance No. 46 — 2023 Dated July 18, 2023, Otherwise Known
as the Revised Revenue Code of the Province of Surigao del Sur by Adding Paragraph (E)
Under Section 2.J.06 of Article J, Administrative Provisions on Computer Generated
Admission”.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Any objection? The Chair hears no objection, so we will now put the question to a vote. As
many in favor for the motion, please raise your right hand.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:
(Counting)
IN FAVOR: AGAINST: ABSTAINED:
Hon. Ruel D. Momo None None

Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel

Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon

Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr.
Hon. Joey S. Pama

Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.
Hon. Margarita G. Garay

Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Caiiedo
Hon. Raul K. Salazar

Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod

Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel

Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez

Out with Permission:

Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
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Twelve (12) Members present voted in favor, your Honor.
One (1) out with permission.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Approved.
SECRETARY PEREZ II:
For the Unassigned Business/Privilege Business, we have seven (7) Resolutions.
HON. AZARCON:
For the Unassigned Business, we have seven (7) Resolutions.
(Reading each item)

1. Resolution authored by Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo and jointly seconded by Hon. Valerio
T. Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled “Earnestly Requesting Hon. Alexander T.
Pimentel, Representative, 2" Congressional District, this Province for the Concreting of
Hanging Bridge at Proper Poblacion to Sitio Tabuk, Zone I, Barangay Aquino, Hinatuan
Crossing the Hinatuan River Municipality of Hinatuan, this Province”.

2. Resolution authored by Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo and jointly seconded by Hon. Valerio
T. Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled “Earnestly Requesting Hon. Alexander T.
Pimentel, Representative, 2°¢ Congressional District, this Province for the Construction of 2-
Kilometer Road Leading of the Surfing Spot in Sitio Tabunan, Barangay Harip, Hinatuan, this
Province”.

3. Resolution authored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, co-authored by Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod
and jointly seconded by Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled
“Authorizing Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province to Enter and Sign
the Implementation Management Agreement (IMA), for and in Behalf of the Provincial
Government of Surigao del Sur with the Department of Agriculture Represented By its Project
Directors, Macario D. Gonzaga and Arlan M. Mangelen for the Mindanao Indigenous Peoples-
Directed Development Project (MIADP) Sub-Project for San Miguel, Manobo Cultural
Community Association Incorporation (SAMMCCALI) Abaca Fiber Processing, Consolidation
and Marketing with a Total Project Cost of Fourteen Million Six Hundred Eighty Four
Thousand Two Hundred Seventy Four Pesos and 15/100 (P14,684,274.15)".

4. Resolution authored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel, co-authored by Hon. Jimmy I. Guinsod
and jointly seconded by Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled
“Authorizing Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor to Enter and Sign the Enterprise
Investment Agreement (EIA), for and in Behalf of the Provincial Government of Surigao del
Sur with the Abaca Fiber Processing Consolidation Marketing Represented by its Chairperson,
Aly B. Montenegro for the Mindanao Indigenous Peoples-Directed Development Project
(MIADP) Sub-Project of San Miguel Manobo Cultural Community Association Incorporated
(SAMMCCAL) as Proponent with Project Title, ‘Abaca Fiber Processing, Consolidation and
Marketing’ Hundred Seventy-Four Pesos and 15/100 (P14,684,274.15)”.
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5. Resolution authored by Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel and jointly seconded by Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled “Authorizing Hon. Johnny T. Pimentel,
Provincial Governor, this Province to Enter and Sign a Memporandum of Agreement (MOA),
with the Department of Social Welfare and Development (DSWD) Office Represented by its
Regional Director Mari-flor A. Dollaga-Libang for the Implementation of the Project Entitled”
Project Lawa at Binhi” Also Known as the Local Adoptation to Water Access and Breaking
Insufficiency Through Nutritious Harvest for the Improverished at the Municipalities of
Barobo, Bayabas, Hinatuan, Lanuza and Lingig in the Province of Surigao del Sur”.

6. Resolution authored by Hon. Raul K. Salazar and jointly seconded by Hon. Valerio T.
Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled “Adopting the New Set of Offcers of the
Local Peoples Council for Civil Society Organizational (CSO) in the Province of Surigao del

kbl

Sur”.

7. Resolution authored by Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr. and jointly seconded by Hon.
Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr. and Hon. Joey S. Pama entitled “Earnestly Requesting Hon.
Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor, this Province to Include in the 1% Supplemental
Annual Investment Program (SAIP) for 2026 the Funding of Driver (Co-terminous Position)
for the Office Members of the Sangguniang Panlalawigan (OMSP)”.

I would like to move for an omnibus motion for the approval and adoption of the seven (7)
Resolutions just read for the Third and Final Reading without passing the First and Second Reading.

HON. MONTESCLAROS, JR. AND HON. PAMA:
We second the motion.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Any objection? The Chair hears no objection, so we will now put the question to a vote. As

many in favour for the motion, please raise your left hand.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:
(Counting)
IN FAVOR: AGAINST: ABSTAINED:
Hon. Ruel D. Momo None None

Hon. Henrich M. Pimentel

Hon. Antonio C. Azarcon

Hon. Valerio T. Montesclaros, Jr.
Hon. Joey S. Pama

Hon. Gines Ricky J. Sayawan, Sr.
Hon. Margarita G. Garay

Hon. Anthony Joseph P. Cafiedo
Hon. Raul K. Salazar
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Hon. Jimmy 1. Guinsod
Hon. John Paul C. Pimentel
Hon. Yuri Art Eufy R. Sanchez

Out with Permission:
Hon. Melanie Joy M. Guno
Twelve (12) Members present voted in favor, your Honor.
One (1) out with permission.
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Approved.

SECRETARY PEREZ II:
Next, is Other Matters.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

The Honorable Board Member Margie Garay, please.
HON. GARAY:

Honorable Presiding Officer, the Sangguniang Panlalawigan is in receipt again of a letter
from our Provincial Governor. | may be allowed again to read the letter of the Provincial Governor?

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Go ahead, please.
HON. GARAY:
(Reading the letter)

Honorable Manuel O. Alameda, Sr. Provincial Vice Governor. Greetings of Peace and
Development. In line with the PCW-DILG-NEDA DBM JMC 2024-01, all LGUs shall ensure that all
Members of the GFPS, including elected local officials and Department Heads will undergo Capacity-
Building Programs on GAD, which shall include but not limited to Gender Sensitivity Training,
Gender-Responsive Planning and Budgeting, Gender Analysis, Gender Audit and GAD tools such as
the Gender Mainstreaming Evaluation Framework (GMEF), Gender Responsive LGU (GeRL)
Assessment Tool, Harmonized Gender and Development Guidelines (HGDG), GAD Focal Point

System Functionality Assessment Tool (GFAsT) for Local Government Units and other succeeding
GAD tools.
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In this connection, the GAD Focal Point System will be conducting a Gender Sensitivity
Training 101. (GST) cum PCW-DILG-NEDA-DBM JMC 2024-01 and GAD-Related Laws to
Provincial Government of Surigao del Sur Elected Local Officials, Head of Offices, Assistant Head of
Offices and other GFPS Members on Thursday, the 26" day of February 2026, from 8:00 AM to
5:00PM to be held at EDM Convention Center Barangay Rosario, Tandag City, this province.

The said GST training is in preparation for the upcoming comprehensive GAD Planning
and Budgeting 2027 (GPB) formulation workshop, scheduled for March 4-6, 2026 in Butuan City.

Attached is the confirmation slip of all elected Sangguniang Panlalawigan Members. For
queries, you may contact Ms. Elesia D. Salazar, the GAD Focal Person/Secretariat through cell phone
number 09484417255.

We look forward to a GAD-Responsive Legislative and Executive Governance of the
Province of Surigao del Sur. Thank you and God bless. Johnny T. Pimentel, Provincial Governor.

Honorable Presiding Officer, we have here a Representative from our Provincial Governor's
Office. If there will be questions regarding the invitation for the training, they are ready to answer.
Anybody there is no question but they need your confirmation for your attendance on this very
important training. Whole day, February 26, all free, sponsored by the Provincial Government of

3
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SrominsisioRPb md mmhegfl:ll;;ﬁesolution. Thank you and good morning,

HBE_: y OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.-

Okey. Any other matters?

Yes, the Honorable Board Member Ricky.

HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

Thank_you, Mr. l_’residing Officer. Although posted in the group chat, Mr. Presiding Officer,
but I would like to remind my colleagues, Mr. Presiding Officer, not to 2o home yet because the

Provincial Governor wanted to meet us at 1:00 to 1:30 in the afternoon at his office. Meeting with the
Governor at 1:00 to 1:30 in the afternoon.
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Second, Mr. Presiding Officer, is that on March 11, 12 and 13 is the scheduled PBMLP Caraga
in Siargao with the Registration Fee of P20,000.00 plus and please be reminded also of our Annual
Dues of P10,000.00 so that we can avail of the jackpot round. I mean, we can avail of the jacket ARO
brand, courtesy of PBMLP CARAGA. So, mark your calendar. It will be on March 11, 12 and 13.
That's Wednesday, Thursday and Friday.

The PBMLP National is on March 1 to 4. It will be in Manila with the Registration Fee of
P25,000.00 Pesos for sharing and P30,000.00 for single P29,000.00 for single occupancy. In Siargao,
Mr. Presiding Officer, it will only be P20,000.00 because it is the amount allowed by COA and DBM.
So, March 11, 12 and 13 in Siargao for the Registration Fee it will only be P20,000.00. Yes. I will be
the one to send the notice.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Is there other matters in Siargao?
HON. SAYAWAN, SR.:

Yes, Mr. Presiding Officer, especially that we will invite all the Vice Governor of CARAGA
Region to join us so that others will matter in Siargao. Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer.

ON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Yes, Board Member John Paul.
HON. J. P. PIMENTEL:

Thank you, Mr. Chair. Since everyone is inviting everyone, I would like to invite all of you
again to our Philippine Councilors League Surigaoi del Sur Chapter Convention in Century Park,
Manila on February 19, because that's after the Valentine's Day. Board Ricky had a date. So, that's
February 19 to 21, two nights at the Century Park Hotel in Pasay, Manila. As soon as the invitation is
available, we will give it to you as well as the DILG Memorandum, so you can process the registration.
Right? Just say, to me if you want to change the convention. Anyway it will be two nights. 19 and
night, 20 and 21, you'll be out. The fellowship night, of course, will be on the first night, that's on the
19", So, on the 20 of the afternoon, you have the free time. So, we will be having our fellowship
night on the first night, which is February 19. Again, February 19 to 21, Century Park, Manila for PCL
Surigao del Sur Chapter.

The Sustainable Energy Code of Surigao del Sur is being distributed, since this is referred to
the Committee. I want you all to review the Sustainable Energy Code of the Province of Surigao del
Sur, if there are no other comments, no other suggestions, then by next week, we will be approving
this under Second Reading because today, we had this under First Reading. That's all, Mr. Chair. Thank
you once again.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Thank you. Okey, Anything our Secretary may inform the August Body?
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SECRETARY PEREZ II:

For the announcement, the 27th Regular Session of the 21st Sangguniang Panlalawigan of
Surigao del Sur will be held on January 27, 2026 at 9:00 o'clock in the morning at the Sangguniang
Panlalawigan Session Hall, Legislative Building, Capital of the South, Kahayag, Bislig City.

HON. AZARCON:

May I be recognized, Honorable Presiding Officer?
HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:

Our Majority Floor Leader, the Honorable Board Member, Tony Boy.
HON. AZARCON:

Thank you. If there are no other matters and no other topic to be discussed, I now respectfully
move for the adjournment of the 26th Regular Session.

HON. PAMA, HON. GARAY AND HON. H. PIMENTEL:
We second the motion.

HON. PRESIDING OFFICER ALAMEDA, SR.:
Unless opposed, Session is officially adjourned.
ADJOURNMENT: ----- 11:14 in the morning.

I HEREBY CERTIFY to the correctness of the transcript of proceedings taken down by the
undersigned during the 26™ Regular Session of the 21* Sangguniang Panlalawigan of Surigao del Sur
on the above-stated time, date and place.

LT AN
GENEVIEVE M. CAGALAWAN
Local Legislative Staff Officer 1V

NOTED:

AR G. PEREZ 11, J.D.
Sefgt to the SangguniangPanlalawigan

NOTED BY:
MANUEL O. ALAMEDA, SR.
Vice Governor
(Presiding Officer)
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RUEL D. MOMO, CE
SP Member

HENRICH M. PIMENTEL
SP Member

ATTY. ANTONIO C. AZARCON
SP Member

VALERIO T. MONTESCLAROS, JR.

SP Member

JIMMY I. GUINSOD
SP Member

MELANIE JOY M. GUNO
SP Member

MELANIE JOY M. GUNO
SP Member

(GMC-Transcript- 26" Regular Session —January 20, 2026)

JOEY S. PAMA
SP Member

GINES RICKY J. SAYAWAN, SR.
SP Member

MARGARITA G. GARAY
SP Member

ANTHONY JOSEPH P. CANEDO
SP Member

RAUL K. SALAZAR
SP Member

JOHN PAUL C. PIMENTEL
SP Member

YURI ART EUFY R. SANCHEZ
SP Member




